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1. Children’s Centre OFSTED results
Acorn Children’s Centre in Stowmarket was inspected on 15 and 16 August and was judged as ‘good’. The inspector wrote that Acorns “is a good centre where all staff work hard to ensure they meet the needs of all target groups in the community they serve. Those who use the services provided by the centre are full of praise for the supportiveness of the centre’s staff and the quality of the activities provided. The centre provides outstanding care, guidance and support for users. Many users told inspectors the centre was their ‘lifeline’ and some described it as their ‘second home’. 

Brett River Children’s Centre in Hadleigh was inspected on 5 and 6 September and judged to be ‘inadequate’. The report identified significant weaknesses in leadership and management of the centre. The county council is committed to taking OFSTED’s recommendations forward in its action plan, and to helping the centre develop the membership of the advisory board so it can make the necessary improvements.  An experienced centre manager of an ‘outstanding’ Children’s Centre has been identified to oversee these improvements, and to ensure we provide high quality services for local families. We are proud of the contributions made by individual workers at Brett River Children’s Centre who have managed admirably during an extended period of staff absence.

Queries about either of these assessments should be directed to Allan Cadzow, 01473 260938 Allan.Cadzow@suffolk.gov.uk  as these are both SCC run centres.
2. School Inspection Outcomes
	Percentage of Suffolk schools in each category (including academies) as of 24 October 2012

	
	Outstanding
	Good
	Satisfactory/

Requires Improvement* 
	Inadequate

	High
	30.8%
	33.3%
	28.2%
	7.7%

	Middle
	3.6%
	53.6%
	42.9%
	0.0%

	All Secondary*
	19.4%
	41.8%
	34.3%
	4.5%

	Primary
	15.7%
	49.6%
	33.1%
	1.6%

	PRU
	23.1%
	69.2%
	0.0%
	7.7%

	Special
	50.0%
	37.5%
	12.5%
	0.0%

	Total
	17.8%
	48.4%
	31.5%
	2.3%


* Requires Improvement as of 01 September 2012

Percentage of England schools in each category (including academies) as of 30 June 2012
	
	Outstanding
	Good
	Satisfactory
	Inadequate

	All Secondary*
	26%
	40%
	31%
	4%

	Primary
	18%
	51%
	29%
	3%

	PRU
	17%
	50%
	28%
	4%

	Special
	36%
	45%
	17%
	2%

	Total
	21%
	49%
	28%
	3%
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As confirmed by HM Chief Inspector’s 2011/12 report on Schools (issued 26th November) around two thirds of children in Suffolk attend a “good” or “outstanding” school.  The number of Suffolk schools assessed as “inadequate” (2.3%), compares favourably with the national average of 3%.
For further information contact Stephen Turp, 01473 583527, Stephen.Turp@suffolk.gov.uk 
Recent School Inspections

	SCHOOL
	2 OR 3 TIER
	Overall effectiveness
	Achievement of pupils
	Quality of teaching
	Behaviour and safety of pupils
	Leadership & management

	Primary / First Schools
	

	Charsfield
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Wickham Market
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	The Oaks
	2
	2
	2
	2
	1
	1

	St Botolph’s 
	3
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	Easton 
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	Gislingham
	2
	1
	1
	1
	1
	1

	Howard
	3
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Bramford
	2
	2
	2
	2
	1
	2

	Heath, Kesgrave
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Elmsett
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Trimley St Martin
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Aldeburgh
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Whitton Green
	2
	4
	4
	4
	4
	4

	Middle Schools
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	High Schools

	Westbourne 
	2
	3
	3
	3
	2
	3

	Stoke 
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	Claydon
	2
	3
	3
	3
	3
	3

	The Denes
	2
	4
	4
	4
	4
	4

	Special 


	Key Stages
	
	
	
	
	

	The Bridge
	All
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	PRU


	
	
	
	
	
	

	Mill Meadow
	KS1, 2, 3
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	Warren
	All
	2
	2
	2
	2
	2

	The Albany
	3
	3
	3
	3
	3
	3


For further information see www.ofsted.gov.uk/inspection-reports/find-inspection-report 

3. Early Years, Key Stage 1, 2, 4 and 5 attainment update
Please note that all results are provisional and unvalidated at this point in time. A full attainment and achievement report will be prepared for the cabinet briefing in February 
Early Years:

61% of Suffolk pupils attaining 78+ points in the Foundation Stage profile, with at least 6 in PSED and CLLD (key indicator NI 72); this is a 9% increase on 2011 and 11% over 2 years.

This is very good news and shows the impact of the change to one entry point and the quality of targeted support by the Early Years team.

Key Stage 1:

· There was little change to the outcomes at Key Stage 1 compared to 2011.
· The percentage of children achieving the expected level (2B+) in reading stayed the same (75%).

· The percentage of children achieving the expected level (2B+) in writing (65%) and maths (77%) both showed a 1% improvement on  2011.
Key Stage 2:

· Key Stage 2 outcomes improved in all key areas.
· The % of pupils achieving the national expected level for 11 year olds (level 4+) improved compared to 2011 in reading, writing and maths.
· Reading improved by 2% to 83%; writing by 8% to 77%; maths by 3% to 79%.

· Overall English improved by 4% to 82%

· There were significant gains in all three key indicators. 

      Key indicator 1 - The % of pupils gaining level 4+ in both English  

      and maths rose by 5% to 74%

      Key indicator 2 – The % of pupils making at least 2 levels 
      Progress from Key Stage 1 in English increased by 7% to 84%

      Key indicator 3 - The % of pupils making at least 2 levels progress 

      from Key Stage 1 in maths increased by 5% to 80%

Key Stage 4:

Final ratified results will not be available nationally until January 2013
· Key indicator 11 – the % of students gaining 5+ A*-C in English and maths; decreased by 5% compared with 2011 to 50%. National figures are likely to be 59%
· Key indicator 21 – the % of pupils making the expected 3 levels progress from Key Stage 2 in English decreased by 9% to 61%, National figures 72% a decrease of 2% on 2011
· Key indicator 3 - the % of pupils making the expected 3 levels progress from Key Stage 2 in maths decreased by 1% to 63% National figure 64% a decrease of 2% on 2011
1  Note that these figures have been impacted upon by the changes to the grade/mark boundaries for GCSE English. A national judicial review is currently underway.

Key Stage 5:

Again final ratified results will not be available until January
The Local Authority has to report on the number of points obtained on average by 19 year olds.
· Points per Candidate (which is a measure of breadth and is affected by the number of courses a student takes), 2012 ;  795.4;  59.0 points increase compared with 2011

Depending on the number of post 16 qualifications each student takes an average points achieved for every qualification taken is calculated called points per entry (this is a measure of quality and is not affected by the number of subjects taken).  .

· Points per Entry 2012;  208.4;  5.2 points decrease compared with 2011

For further information:

Key Stage 1 and 2 contact Angela Thompson, 01473 583483/01473 263964, Angela.Thompson@suffolk.gov.uk 
Key Stage 4 and 5 contact Jane Bourne, 01473 263 987, Jane.Bourne@suffolk.gov.uk
4. Raising the Bar – Progress Update
· RSA Inquiry – Call for ideas has now been running for 4 weeks. Ideas can be found at www.rtbsuffolk.org . A number of ideas have been received across the themes of the Inquiry. All submissions receive an acknowledgement and will be fed into the work of the Solutions Group and the Inquiry Report. 

· In terms of the solutions groups, specific groups have been set up to look at:

· Developing the Learning Partnership – not a group yet, but meeting with individual schools to develop views and ideas with a view to presenting to Corporate Management Team and then setting up a Solutions Group. RSA feeding in practice from elsewhere.

· Suffolk Baccaleureate – Solutions Group established and meeting this week. 

· Innovative Curriculum Design – closely related to above and group established and meeting. Alex Bedford working nationally with RSA on ‘Grand Curriculum Designs’

· Employer Engagement – 3 workstreams established looking at developing a Suffolk entitlement for work-related learning; establishing a mechanism for school-employer engagement; and mobilising all schools to provide work related learning

· Countywide approach to mentoring – audit of current activity completed and further work on ‘what works’ underway building on variety of projects, including online mentoring – which is being piloted at 4 Schools in Suffolk at the moment.

· Rethinking School Governors – first meeting held and variety of communication arrangements put in place with Governors around Raising the Bar. Roadshows planned for SCC buildings to recruit to vacancies. 

· Raising the Bar – Valuing Parents Conference – This successful and very well attended conference took place on 8th November. From this, further work will take place on engaging parents and early years/primaries in the Raising the Bar work. 

· Changemakers Work – RSA to lead a piece of work on Education Changemakers in Lowestoft. Purpose of work is to identify those who make a difference in terms of achievement and aspiration in Lowestoft and turn them into a network of changemakers to work with the statutory sector. This work is being linked to Our Place, Suffolk Family Focus and the Waveney and Great Yarmouth Systems Leadership partnership work. 

· Next major reporting milestone is day-long Stakeholder Event in London in January which will hear feedback from Solutions Groups and the Ideas submitted to the Inquiry. 
For further information contact Chris Bally, 01473 264953, Chris.Bally@suffolk.gov.uk 
5. EADT Maths Challenge

Summer 2012 saw the first Maths Challenge a joint initiative between Suffolk Learning and Improvement Service and Archant Press. Schools with KS2 pupils across the county were invited to participate in a 6 week maths challenge utilising their local paper to explore real life mathematical problems and activities. The aims of the Maths Challenge were;

· to raise the profile of mathematics across the county 

· to engage as many children in mathematics at home as possible. 

Consequently the initiative was underpinned by the shared vision of valuing the mathematical skills and interests of children and adults at home and at school.

Each participating school received, free of charge;

· A printed workbook for each participating pupil,

· Teachers resource booklet,

· A copy of either the EADT or the Ipswich Star on alternate days for 6 weeks.

High profile launch events and updates at the Head Teacher briefings ensured uptake of the Maths Challenge was immensely positive. Just under half the primary/first schools in Suffolk and small number of middle schools participated. Participating schools were spread across the county.

· 108 schools participated,

· 5964 pupils participated across Suffolk, 

· The smallest cohort of KS2 children participating was 5,

· The largest cohort of participating pupils was 180.

Following the success of the Maths Challenge 2012, Archant Press and Suffolk Learning and Improvement Service have agreed to jointly fund Maths Challenge 2013. 

Quotes from parents/carers and children involved in the Maths Challenge 2012:

· We really enjoyed the whole project and made maths “real”, with Katie appreciating its everyday use.

· The tasks did not feel like maths to Alice so was more fun!

· I like the display adverts best because I’m not very good at halving and that helped me a lot.

· I found it a bit hard but I still enjoyed it.

Policy Links – Raising the Bar: Valuing Parents
For further information contact Helen Wolstencroft , 01473 583 546/583521, Helen.Wolstencroft@suffolk.gov.uk  

6. Maths Project in Bury and Haverhill

· The aim of this work is to raise the profile of mathematics in the community, build confidence and to encourage mathematical dialogue and therefore understanding between children and parents.  
· In 2011 the Learning and Improvement Service were developing ideas for involving the community and parents to support greater understanding and progress in Key Stage 1 and 2 Mathematics. The East Anglian Daily Times Mathematics Challenge was one of these ideas. 
· In addition it was suggested that the existing strong partnership and agreements with Abbeycroft Leisure could be developed in order to help foster mathematical activities in the context of their leisure centres. 
· Ideas were put together at an initial meeting in December 2011 at the Bury St Edmunds Centre between representatives from LIS and Abbeycroft. This was lead and co-ordinated by Mike Crichton (Learning and Improvement Adviser, P.E and Sport).  A series of follow up meetings were held between The Mathematics adviser, managers of each centre, and interested teachers in both Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill.
· The projects involve using existing areas children and their parents use during visits to the Leisure Centres to promote mathematics in a fun way whilst encouraging dialogue through a range of activities made available by the centres.
Haverhill Leisure Centre Project:

· In Haverhill there has been joint working with Castle Manor Academy. The technology teacher there has worked with Year 8 students and some 6th formers. They have themed their designs around the Haverhill logo; “Scales” the dragon. 
· There will be a mural featuring simple mathematical questions asked by Scales, a shop (Scale’s stores) for activities such as money management, weighing, fractions, an attractive reading area with mathematically themed books, a mathematical games area, and a range of different small interactive activities with equipment. 
· It is aimed to encourage parents to talk with their children about simple mathematical concepts, and to raise the profile of the subject. 
· The work is now moving fast and it is hoped that the area will be ready by Christmas. There will be an official opening event during February half term, for parents and children in the area. The aim of the work is to raise the profile of mathematics, build confidence with it,   and to encourage mathematical dialogue and therefore understanding between children and parents.  
Bury St Edmunds Leisure Centre Project

· Similar work is also being done in Bury St Edmunds in partnership with teachers from St James and Hardwick Middle schools. At present the focus is on creating an interactive mural in the crèche using a pirate theme. 
This is an excellent example of work based on strong partnerships.

For further information contact Gill Larkin, 01473 583527, gill.larkin@suffolk.gov.uk
7. Health Services Updates

Health Visiting

The health visiting service is currently seeing unprecedented additional funding which is being supported by government white paper Call to Action.  4120 new health visitors are being recruited over a 3 year programme (2011-14) across the country.

Suffolk County Council will receive funding for 45 additional new health visitors over the next 3 years.

In 2011/12 SCC was allocated funding for 24 student Health visitor places by East of England Strategic Health Authority. These were all successfully recruited to (20 full time and 4 part time). 19 of the 20 Health visitors went on to qualify and the 4 part time students went on to complete the second year of the course in September 2012.

From the 2011 cohort of 19, SCC successfully recruited and retained 17 new full time health visitors.

In 2012   SCC were allocated a further 29 student Health visitor places.  These have again been successfully recruited to and training commenced in September.

In September 2013 there will be a further allocation of 22 student palaces which will be recruited to in June 2013.

Family Nurse Partnership (FNP)

NHS Suffolk is required to deliver a FNP in each community health care organisation by 2015.  SCC will be developing their FNP programme for delivery in 2013.

Family Nurse Partnership (FNP) is an evidenced-based programme that offers young first time mothers (19 years or under at date of conception) intensive support via home visiting and a targeted interventions programme. It is a nurse led programme delivered by specially trained health professionals usually drawn from health visiting and midwifery.  This programme is delivered throughout pregnancy and continues until the infant reaches the age of 2 years, where upon the family is returned to main stream provision within the healthy child programme.  There is a Dept of Health (DH) requirement that the service is offered to all mothers in the cohort regardless of assessed need, certainly in the initial implementation of the programme.
The FNP is licensed by the DH and is supported by the National FNP support unit. The programme is overseen and performance managed by the DH.  This is to ensure that the programmes across the country are delivered and set up in the same way in order to achieve the best outcomes as evidenced by Denver University who own the intellectual property rights for this programme. 
The FNP model for Suffolk will consist of 
4    Band 7 Nurses
0.8 Band 8 Nurse



1    Business support Band 3




1    session per month of clinical psychology
This service delivery model is supported by clinical supervision provided by a clinical psychologist.
Enuresis service

For the last 10 years the East Suffolk Enuresis service has been delivered in Ipswich offering a weekly clinic to children and young people aged 5 -7 years with nocturnal enuresis (repeated inability to control urination).  From November 2012 the service will be extended and become a county wide service (excluding Lowestoft and Waveney) with additional weekly clinics being delivered at the Hardwick Children’s Centre in Bury St Edmunds.

Referral to the service will be via GP only.  School Nurses are however often already involved with the children and it will be  expected that they continue to undertake an initial assessment with those children aged 5 – 7 years before onward referral to the clinic as simple strategies can often be offered to parents which achieve successful outcomes without the need for specialist intervention.

Referral criteria are as follows:

· Child or young person should have uncomplicated nocturnal enuresis 

· Children aged 5-7 years should be seen by their School Nurse in the first instance for first line advice before referral to clinic. 

· Children aged 7 years direct referral to clinic 

· Children with neurological problems, learning disability, daytime wetting or soiling should NOT be referred to the clinic. 

This service development is being supported by West Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Group.

For further information contact Bronwen Whittaker, 01473 264557 Bronwen.Whittaker@Suffolk.gov.uk   

8. Looked After Children
The national trend in the number of children in public care continues to be upward. In Suffolk, successful measures have been taken to support more children and young people to live within their own families. These include improvements to services provided to young people aged twelve years and over to support them to continue to live within the immediate and wider family. There has also been a focus on improved planning for children already in care to return home, where it is safe for them to do so. Increased use of Special Guardianship and Residence Orders has enabled a number of children to leave the care system and achieve greater permanence in their lives.   
The Looked After Children Strategy has had a significant reduction in the number of children and young people in care, from 820 in November 2011 to 746 in October 2012, and associated costs.  The number of children in purchased care placements in November 2011 was 211. This number has fallen to 172 in October 2012 with a corresponding reduction in the annual financial commitment of £1.358m this year to date. Most significantly, the number of young people placed in purchased children’s home placements has fallen from 40 to 27 and there are fewer children placed in non-neighbouring local authority areas. 
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Phase 2 of the Looked After Children Strategy will sustain progress already made in alternatives to care and placement choice through:

· Promoting positive choices in respect of repeat pregnancy

· Building placement, educational and therapeutic capacity in Suffolk

· Earlier intervention for children and young people identified to be at risk of care

· Improved permanence planning

· Identifying and applying more effective intervention models

· Further improvement of services for children and young people ‘on the edge of care’

For further information contact John Lowe, 01473 265340, John.Lowe@suffolk.gov.uk   

9. Suffolk Family Focus
Suffolk Family Focus (SFF) is the name for the Government’s “Troubled Families” initiative in Suffolk.  SFF is sponsored by the Health and Wellbeing Board via the Children’s Trust and under the management of a multi-agency steering group. The aim of this initiative is not only to work with the 1150 most troubled families in Suffolk over the next 3 years but also to deliver a step change in the way we work with these families in order to be more effective and efficient. 
Work has begun with families in Lowestoft and Ipswich and a Psychologically Informed Casework Management Approach is being commissioned to enable practitioners to work more effectively with the most troubled families. This will be complemented by the commissioning of new workforce development and training in the field of a ‘whole family Approach’ to the families that we deal with. This will be open to all SCC staff that have contact with families and also other agencies who also work with the identified families. This approach will provide the education and skills to the workforce to allow this step change in our dealings with families to take place. 
SCC hosted a very successful visit from Louise Casey – the Government lead on Troubled Families – in October and she was very pleased with Suffolk’s commitment and progress. We will also be commissioning extra operational resources from the VCS in the near future to add some capacity to embed this new approach. 

10. LGA Award Nomination for the NOM
Since the New Operating Model (NOM) for Suffolk’s Children’s social services has been effective (July 2011), the number of children on Child Protection Plans and classed as Children in Need has dropped significantly.  The number of Looked After Children has fallen and the number of children and families being helped through early intervention has increased significantly. The NOM has also generated significant savings. We have therefore submitted the NOM for an LGA award and hope to hear whether we have been shortlisted in the near future. However, irrespective of whether we get an award, the aforementioned performance is very creditable, especially with many other local authorities’ figures going in the opposite direction.

For further information contact Allan Cadzow, 01473 260938, Allan.Cadzow@suffolk.gov.uk   

11. New duties for local authorities over young people remanded to secure accommodation 

Under the new legislative reforms of the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act (2012) the existing arrangement for Court Ordered Secure Remands and Custodial Remands will be replaced by a Single Youth Remand Order which will apply to all young people aged 12 - 17 years who are remanded to the secure estate.  In addition, the status of 'looked after child' will apply to all young people on remand.

The new remand order will involve considerable budget pressures for local authorities.  Under the existing payment arrangements, the Youth Justice Board (YJB) currently pays two-thirds of the total costs of bed-nights for young people remanded to Secure Children’s Homes (SCHs) and Secure Training Centres (STCs) under the Court Ordered Secure Remand, with the Local Authority (LA) paying the additional one-third of the costs. 

 In addition to this, the YJB currently fund the full costs of children remanded to under-18 Young Offender Institutions (YOIs). From 1 April 2013, those places on remand in SCHs and STCs will become the full financial responsibility of the Local Authority, with no additional funding transfer. LA's will also become responsible for meeting the costs of all remand to YOIs and funding will be transferred to LAs upfront based on the average bed nights over the last three years (£119k will be made available for Suffolk).

The funding for each local authority has been reduced by 15%, based on calculations by the YJB that a new stricter "bail test" is likely to result in a reduction in the number of remands. New legislation and guidance for magistrates means that they should only impose a remand where there really is no viable alternative to support the young person in the community. 

Suffolk has performed exceptionally well in reducing remands in recent years from 1,477 bed nights in 10/11 to 610 bed nights in 11/12. This downward trend continues for 12/13 with 375 so far. In terms of costs, the figures are £535k, £107k and £63k for respective years.

It is impossible to predict future costs as there is in built volatility in that a single serious case, such as a 200 day remand awaiting a Crown Court trial would cost in excess of £150k, which would more than wipe out the additional funding sent to Suffolk.

The Youth Offending Service partnership is developing a strategy for reducing the use of the secure estate, measures including: a new specialist foster care service (MTFC); preventing re-offending by providing robust community sentences; reducing breach by texting appointments and explaining carefully conditions of sentences to those with speech and language difficulties; raising the confidence of the courts and providing imaginative bail options.

For further information contact Stephen Toye, 01473 265176, Stephen.Toye@suffolk.gov.uk   

12. Children’s Trust Strategic Board
I chaired the Children's Trust Strategic Board meeting on 22 October 2012.  
The key issues and decisions from the meeting were:

Performance Report 

The Board received an update on progress on the 4 priorities in the Children & Young People’s Plan 2012.  

•
Emotional wellbeing – there is considerable work taking place on measures and this is being progressed with schools so that there is a real focus on feedback from users of the Child & Adolescent Mental Health (CAMHs) service.

•
Progression post 16 – Raising the participation age is a key strand of the Raising the Bar programme.  

•
Young People’s homelessness - the numbers of young people in B&B have dropped dramatically, and more suitable supported accommodation continues to be developed.

•
Harm as a result of domestic violence/substance misuse – the Board received a presentation from the Repeat Mums Working Group, who are producing good outcomes working with mothers who have had successive children taken into care.  The Board agreed to support a more strategic approach to this work and a workshop will be co-ordinated.

Children’s Trust Relationship with Health & Wellbeing Board

The Board received an update on the Health & Wellbeing Board and discussed the future relationship.  It was acknowledged that the current Children’s Trust arrangements would need to change to produce the best outcomes and reduce duplication of effort.
The Board agreed that the current Executive Group be disbanded and a new Children’s Trust Joint Commissioning Group be formed to set out clear joint commissioning intentions with Health on behalf of the Children’s Trust.

The Board considered their role and possible move to a Children’s Trust Network.  It was acknowledged that key issues of safeguarding and corporate parenting needed to be considered carefully and it was agreed that a workshop be held to discuss the Board’s future role.
For further information contact Tina Hines, 01473 265183, Tina.Hines@Suffolk.gov.uk 
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